
VILLAGE OF PEMBERVILLE 
COUNCIL MEETING 

August 5, 2025 
 
Mayor Bailey opened August 5, 2025, Council meeting at 7:00pm with a prayer and the pledge of allegiance.  
 

Roll Call: Present at the scheduled meeting of the Council were Angel, Mazur, Rahe, Rollins, Titkemeier. Others 
present were Solicitors Ryan and Reid Rothenbuhler, Chief Vaughn, Cyndi Muranyi, Eric Campbell, Bob 
Schacht, Bob Bruning, Ed Wozniak Jr., Teri Long, Linda Avery, Matt & Lori Lenke, Roberta Reiter, Gene Steele, 
and the Fiscal Officer.  
 

Minutes: Rollins moved, and Titkemeier seconded to approve the minutes of the July 15, 2025, meeting. Motion 
passed unanimously.  
 

Treasurer’s Report: Rahe moved, and Angel seconded to approve the bills in the amount of $23,822.48. Motion 
passed unanimously.  
 
ORDINANCE 1693: ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NUMBER 1685, SECTION 2, CONCERNING 
VILLAGE SOLICITOR RATE OF PAY. 1ST READING 

 

ORDINANCE 1694: ORDINANCE PROVIDING SUPPLEMENTAL APPROPRIATIONS FOR THE CURRENT 
EXPENSES AND OTHER EXPENDITURES OF THE VILLAGE OF PEMBERVILLE, OHIO, DURING THE 
FISCAL YEAR BEGINNING JANUARY 1, 2025, AND ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2025. 1ST READING 
Fiscal Officer explained that this was to add the OWDA loan just received to finish the construction of the water 
tower. Titkemeier moved and Mazur seconded to suspend the rules. Motion passed unanimously. 
Rahe moved and Mazur seconded to approved Ordinance 1694. Motion passed unanimously. 

 

RESOLUTION 797: A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE USE OF BLANKET CERTIFICATIONS AND 
ESTABLISHING DOLLAR LIMITS FOR SUCH CERTIFICATIONS AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. 1ST 
READING 
 

Police Activity Report: Activity report provided. No comments  
 

Income Tax Levy: 
Mayor allowed Pat Rollins to present on the Income Tax Levy, survey outcomes, and next steps. Rollins noted 
most survey responses supported the levy, valuing police and pool services; opposition was due to insufficient 
information. Council decided not to pursue the levy in November, instead prioritizing clearer communication 
with voters. 
 
Mayor:  
The mayor proposed cancelling the August 19th council meeting due to the Pemberville Free Fair. Angel moved 
and Mazur seconded the motion, which passed unanimously. 
The Mayor addressed the planned removal of the fire siren, which is scheduled to occur concurrently with the 
dismantling of the old water tower. She reported discussions with the EMS Manager regarding the replacement 
cost, estimated at approximately $35,000. The Mayor noted that most residents now have access to cellular 
phones equipped with the Integrated Public Alert and Warning System (IPAWS), which extends emergency 
notifications beyond traditional radio and television broadcasts to include wireless devices. She further explained 
that, given advancements in communication technology, community sirens are expected to become obsolete 
within the next decade. Following additional discussion, Rahe moved, and Mazur seconded the motion not to 
replace the fire siren. The motion passed unanimously. 
Mayor stated that the brush collection area is out of control due to outside residents bringing their brush into to 
the Village. The Mayor reported that a Bradner resident has been adding brush to the pile and asked Council to 
buy a sign stating the area is for Village residents only and under surveillance. 
Mayor stated that the plan electrical outage is scheduled for tomorrow starting at 9:00am and should be 
completed no later than 11:00am.  
The Mayor stated that a resident has expressed interest in the old water tower property, which will be sold 
through a sealed bid process. Frobose’s have also shown interest in the Walnut St. garage, which currently 
houses the Police Golf Cart. The cart is scheduled to be relocated to the grey building at Memorial Park. If 
Frobose’s use the garage area for storage, a lease agreement would be required for the Village to continue 
maintaining the public restrooms. 
 



Council Reports:  
Titkemeier: 
Planning Commission: No report due to no meeting. 
 
BPA: Titkemeier stated BPA met and discussed the power outage and the inspections needed at the new water 
tower and the installation of a sidewalk around the tower and the driveway leading back to the tower. 
 

Rahe:  
Streets, Sidewalks, Lands & Building: Rahe stated the next streets meeting is August 14th at 1:00pm. 
 

Rahe announced that she is assisting with the planning of the 250th-150th Celebration scheduled for next year. 
Planned events include an expanded Memorial Day service and a walk-through memorial park where individuals 
can display military honorary signs in recognition of their loved ones. Rahe also noted that the Great Black 
Swamp Frogs will play baseball using rules from the 1800s. 
 

Rahe noted that a Zoning Board of Appeals meeting is scheduled for Thursday, August 21 at 6:00pm, which 
coincides with the fair, and suggested rescheduling it. Rahe mentioned that many potential attendees are 
involved with fair activities. The Zoning Inspector clarified that the meeting must be held within 21 days of the 
application submission, as required by statute. After further discussion, it was decided that the meeting will 
 
Mazur:  
Park and Rec: Mazur noted that the pool will remain open during the fair from Wednesday through Friday, 1-
5pm. The tentative date for closing the pool is August 22nd, following the 5-mile race. 
Mazur mentioned that there is a capital bill regarding new playground equipment, which Mayor Bailey is currently 
reviewing. 
Mazur stated that the committee will begin long-range planning for the pool. 
Mazur also indicated that the committee is preparing a repair and replacement list for the fall. 
Mazor said Rhino Shield will apply ceramic coating to new park restroom doors. The committee requested the 
same for two replaced pool doors at an extra cost of $910. Mazur moved, and Angel seconded, to approve this 
additional expense. Motion passed unanimously. 
Mazur stated that the next Park and Rec meeting is August 25th at 10:00am. 
 

Kirkbride: Absent 
Cemetery: No report.  
 
Tree Committee: No report 
 

Angel:  
Angel welcomed the new Solicitors Ryan and Ried Rothenbuhler with Marsh and Rothenbuhler Law.  
Angel stated to the residents that he read through the income surveys and thanked everyone for their time. 
 

Eric Campbell: No report 
 

Guests: 
Steele: Gene Steele wanted everyone to be aware of the current Bag-bug infestation. 
 

Long & Avery: Teri Long and Linda Avery attended the meeting to provide a follow-up regarding the Bierley 
property and the prairie field adjacent to residential homes, as discussed at the previous Wood County Park 
District meeting. They found the meeting informative, though expressed dissatisfaction with the current progress 
since then. The Mayor noted she had received an email just prior to the Council meeting indicating that the Park 
District would soon meet with their engineering department to clarify expectations. She further explained that the 
Park property was acquired using OPWC grant funds, and there are likely specific requirements governing its 
use. 
 

Reiter: Roberta Reiter attended to request Council's consideration for another art project. She mentioned surplus 
funds from the mural project and proposed painting the guardrail on State Route 105 across from the Legion and 
Pemberville Library. Reiter reported she has been in contact with ODOT, who indicated the guardrail belongs to 
the Village but would provide barricades to secure the area for the painter if Council approves the project. The 
Mayor stated she would follow up with her contact at ODOT to confirm ownership of the guardrail prior to 
approval.  
 
 



Rollins:  
Personnel & Finance Committee: Rollins stated Personnel and finance committee met and discussed the income 
tax levy. Rollins stated that the new budget request form will be distributed and is due back to the Fiscal Officer 
no later than October 1st.  
Rollins stated that Chief Vaughn would like to go to training that would help the department and allow him to 
provide CPT training to the Village officers. Rollins stated that the cost of the training would be paid out of the 
CPT reimbursement that the Police department receives. Rollins stated that the two nights of a hotel for the 
training plus mileage should not exceed $450. Angel moved and Mazur seconded to approve the training and 
hotel stay for Chief Vaughn. Motion passed unanimously.  
 
Rollins reported that she had received a complaint concerning an employee, along with two grievance letters 
submitted by employees. She noted that one individual requested the discussion be officially recorded to share 
information with their attorney. Rollins proceeded to read aloud the complaint email from Councilwoman Rahe 
regarding the Fiscal Officer (attached), followed by the grievance filed by the Fiscal Officer against 
Councilwoman Rahe (attached), and the grievance submitted by Matt Lenke pertaining to Councilwoman Rahe 
(attached). Following a comprehensive discussion, both the Fiscal Officer and Councilwoman Rahe agreed to 
move forward with a "clean slate," seeking to reestablish a positive and productive working relationship and to 
eliminate previous negativity. The Fiscal Officer indicated that the proceedings and outcomes of this meeting 
would be communicated to her attorney should the issue require further consideration in the future. Matt Lenke 
left the meeting before his grievance was resolved. 
  
 

Mayor Bailey adjourned the meeting at 9:15 P.M. 
 

*Audio recording of the meetings is available upon Public Records request.  
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